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Andrew Schorr: 
Hello, and welcome to Patient Power. I’m Andrew Schorr. I’m with Esther Schorr, and we are on location in San Diego, right 
next to the American Society of Hematology meeting, where thousands of medical experts come from around the world to 
discuss the latest in blood-related conditions. If you’re watching, it’s probably because you, a loved one, or a friend has 
been diagnosed with Hodgkin lymphoma. Happily, there are things to talk about there that really can give encouragement 
to you, and we have two experts with us, and we’ll let them introduce themselves. Dr. Brody, tell us your full name, your 
title, and where you practice. 

Dr. Brody:  
Sure. Thank you guys so much. I’m Joshua Brody. I’m the Director of the Lymphoma and Immunotherapy Program at Mt. 
Sinai School of Medicine in New York. We take care of patients with Hodgkin’s lymphoma, other types of lymphoma, and 
CLL. 

Andrew Schorr:  
Okay. And, Dr. Evans. 

Dr. Evans:  
Hi. Thanks again for the invitation, Andrew and Esther. It’s great to be with you. I’m Andy Evans. I’m also Director of the 
Lymphoma Program at Rutgers Cancer Institute of New Jersey—so, the system role, helping with RWJBarnabus Health. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Andy, let’s just start with you. So, news here that you wanna help patients and family members understand, and then we’re 
gonna get in to how you make decisions, how patients and family members make decisions. But, first of all, is there some 
news? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
There is, and I would say there are multiple little updates, maybe no massive breakthroughs—at least, in the Hodgkin 
lymphoma. 
 
There’re some data being presented on early-stage disease, and there’s often a discussion in early-stage disease where it’s 
only in a few places—do I give chemotherapy by itself? Do I add radiation or not? So, there’s some data presented there. 



 
And then, in advanced-stage, I wouldn’t say we’re in a vacuum, but we’re in a place now of—there was a recent FDA 
approval for brentuximab vedotin (Adcetris) into the front lines, so I think we’re figuring out how and who that should be 
used for, number one, and number two, what are next steps. And then, for relapse refractory, it, of course, is novel agents. 
What are new drugs, targeted agents—including CAR-T cells—that we can talk about? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Okay. So, Joshua, what’s your take on the news? Is it promising? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
I think it’s extremely promising. As Andy says, we have little updates here, further updates from progress we’ve seen in the 
past year, most obviously this huge, I would say, breakthrough, which is that we can bring this targeted therapy 
brentuximab vedotin and antibody/drug conjugate into the front line of therapy. 
 
And, that trial was the largest trial ever done in patients with Hodgkin’s lymphoma, more than 1,300 patients, and I would 
say a remarkable result, where they showed real benefit in the front-line setting using a combination of chemotherapy and 
what we call immunotherapy—antibody/drug conjugate. People overall are five percent less likely to progress or occur, but 
somehow, in the North American subgroup of people, it was much bigger than five percent. It was 11 percent benefit. So, 
that’s a real difference, and something that is, as Andy says, percolating through clinical practice. For some of us, it’s been 
practice-changing right away. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, tell us the symptoms that come on for people. Some of this may be brand-new. Somebody’s had weird symptoms, they 
said, “We think it’s Hodgkin lymphoma.” How does it present itself, Andy? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
In different ways, but I would say the most common way, interestingly, is painless lymph node growth, or lymphadenopathy 
is a term we use. 
 
And, it can be somewhat subtle, and even take weeks to months to progress, often in the neck, but it can be in other areas, 
and that’s probably one of the more common ways. Sometimes, there can be more systemic systems. There’s a term we use 
in lymphoma called “B symptoms,” which can indicate—drenching night sweats, unexpected weight loss, and high fevers. 
Not as common to see, but that’s also a way. There’s maybe some odd symptoms we see sometimes—weird itching in the 
absence of a rash that can happen as well. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, Joshua, it sounds like for the patient who’s having these symptoms, this less common disease—Hodgkin lymphoma—is 
not what somebody would go to right away and say, “That’s what it is.” 
 
Dr. Brody:  
It really isn’t, and it’s so common—more the rule than the exception—that someone will have a lump in the neck, and they’ll 
see their primary care doctor. 
 
And, the most common causes of lumps could be things like sore throats, where we get swollen lymph nodes as the result 
of a sore throat, and they’ll say, “Oh, did you have a little bit of a sore throat?” and the patient will say, “Well, yeah, a little 
bit,” and they’ll sometimes just treat them for strep throat or something. And then, patients are very surprised a month 
later when it doesn’t get better, and they eventually get a biopsy and show that this was Hodgkin. 
 
They really shouldn’t be that surprised. That is more common that it happens that way because, again, Hodgkin lymphoma 
is rare compared to common things. What I think is a huge source of anxiety for patients and their families when that’s 
happened is, “Oh, we’ve lost time by virtue of this diagnosis not being made right away.” The truth is by the time we catch 
those, a few weeks here or there, the treatments are still extremely effective, so it really shouldn’t be such a source of 
anxiety for patients and their families. 

 



 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, Esther, we have a daughter—25—and that’s one of the age groups right in it, and then, your parents are older – 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Right. So, our understanding of Hodgkin lymphoma—you’ve got a sort of bifurcated group. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Yes, it is that type of camel, not the dromedary, but the other type of camel. It starts with a “B.” 
 
Esther Schorr:  
No, no, the other one that has two places to store water. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
What are the age groups where this is, and do we know why? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
That’s a good question. No, I don’t think we do. There are some theories, of course, but yeah, the term we use is “bimodal.” 
So, you see two peaks, I guess you could say, like a camel’s hump. The first is in your mid-20s to early-30s, and then it 
doesn’t go away, but becomes less common, and then it’s really in the 70s. Some people used to say 60s, but really 70s and 
early 80s that you see a second peak. Relatively speaking, it’s the same, but of course, absolute numbers—there’s more 25-
year-olds than 75-year-olds. With that said, but probably 20-25 percent in the population of Hodgkin lymphoma are in that 
older age group. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Are the symptoms different in those two groups, or do they present the same way? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
More similar than not. The only maybe difference in the older patients is they’re more likely to have advanced-stage 
disease, so it’s more two thirds of those patients will have—for older patients, advanced-stage. Younger patients, it’s more 
50-50, early-stage advanced, maybe even a bit more early-stage, meaning just on one side of the diaphragm. Often, it’s 
above the diaphragm, just as Josh said, maybe in the neck, a couple areas there. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
But traditionally, you’ve done transplant and pretty aggressive therapy if people could withstand it, right? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
Well, only for relapsed disease, not front-line. There have been studies looking at that. Before we had novel agents and 
maybe before Josh and my time, they thought more was better, so they would try to do transplants, and it was trying the 
best they can, but not for newly diagnosed. Only if it’s come back. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Newly diagnosed, then, has been traditionally pretty aggressive chemotherapy, right? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, we have—actually, as Andy says, really, a spectrum of aggressiveness. The tried and true chemotherapy over these past 
40 years has been an intermediate aggressive chemotherapy we call ABVD, but there have been a lot of trials, more 
aggressive approaches, more so in Europe than America, a very aggressive approach called BEACOPP or escalated 
BEACOPP. 
 
That chemotherapy is as tough as an autologous transplant, I would say, and ultimately, ABVD has still been the standard 
in America and most places in the world, and the question now is can we get a little bit away from the chemotherapy to try 
to integrate some of these targeted immune therapies into the front-line? 
 



 
Esther Schorr:  
So, what are those new ones? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
That’s the brentuximab vedotin. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, in this big study, the brentuximab vedotin antibody/drug conjugate was the big event. It’s not a new therapy for 
Hodgkin—it’s seven years of FDA approval for later lines of therapy—but bringing it into the front-line—this is always the 
way that we discover and implement new drugs. We discover them in later lines of therapy for patients for whom standard 
things haven’t worked, and then, if they’re very promising, as brentuximab has been, we try to move it from third-line to 
second-line and first-line therapy. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Okay, but my understanding is with this sort of lymphoma, treatment can be curative. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Absolutely. 
 
Dr. Evans:  
The high majority of patients—so, that early stage, stage I or II, more than 90 percent of patients will be cured, meaning go 
away, not come back. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Both groups? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
No—well, I would say early-stage is less common in the older patients, but probably both groups. And then, for advanced-
stage, it still is high. It’s not as high as 90 percent, maybe 75 to 80 percent are cured, and that’s where there is some drop-
off in the older patient, where historically, it had been quite low—actually 30 to 40 percentage points worse—and that had 
been a matter of debate. Why is that? Certainly, are you older, is it tolerability? Particularly, the bleomycin can be toxic to 
older patients in the lungs. But, we also think it might be a different biology—the older patients. 
 
So, there are a few different subtypes of Hodgkin lymphoma. They tend to be a little different—something called mixed 
cellularity—you tend to see a virus inside the tumor called Epstein-Barr virus. So, it could be a little bit of both of why older 
patients historically had done not just a little worse, but actually a lot worse, so we think that’s changing too. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Interesting. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
You mentioned—so, I had never really thought about—you get a flu shot, and they talk about if you have a risk of Epstein-
Barr—I don’t even fully understand it—but, did these younger people—and even older people—was there anything that 
happened to them that caused the Hodgkin lymphoma? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So far, I would say either no or nothing we’ve yet discovered. The Epstein-Barr virus has some association, but it’s sort of a 
loose association. We have other lymphomas where there’s a very clear association of that virus actually pushing that 
lymphoma forward, some of the rarer ones—MKT lymphoma, PTLD, some rare lymphomas. In Hodgkin, there’s some 
association, but it’s not as strong, and it doesn’t really seem that we could attack the virus to get rid of the lymphoma cells, 
or not as much. 

 
 



Andrew Schorr:  
So, we don’t know whether somebody at college was exposed to something, or anything like that. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
As best we can say, epidemiological studies have not been able to clearly show—so, we get Hodgkin lymphoma in poor 
people, rich people, boys, girls, old people, young people, as we’ve discussed, and there’s not a clear exposure factor we 
could associate with Hodgkin’s. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Any racial differences? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Not significant ones, and not significant ones associated with other incidents or outcomes, ultimately. We do see this in all 
races. 
 
Dr. Evans  
But, it’s important research, and it’s so hard to go back and do this epidemiologic research because we haven’t kept records 
of all your exposures, et cetera. There are some really good groups doing this in the world—the epidemiologic research—
but we haven’t put the puzzle together yet. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, you used this word “cure,” which is great for a lot of people, but what if the first time around, you haven’t cured it. Does 
that take away all hope for people? What can you do when they’ve relapsed, or what you call “refractory” to the earlier 
treatments? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, we’re very lucky that we do still have a chance for curing those patients—a reasonable chance. I’ll just say historically 
over the past few decades, the standard approach has been those patients get more chemotherapy—a different type of 
chemotherapy, sometimes—called “salvage chemotherapy,” usually what we call “platinum-type chemotherapies,” and 
those are a bit tougher than the front-line chemotherapy, and even if that chemotherapy is somewhat successfully, then 
we push ahead, and that’s that role of autologous stem-cell transplant. 
 
All of those things together—we still think we can cure more than half of those people that relapse or don’t respond well to 
the first-line therapy. Those denominators are a little bit confusing because maybe not all patients get to all of those 
therapies. I will mention because we’re here at the ASH 2018 meeting—we’ve started to see more elegant ways of trying to 
take care of relapsed refractory disease. 
 
One approach that’s been advanced over the last couple years is trying to get that targeted therapy into this second line of 
treatment, trying to use instead of the platinum chemotherapy, just that targeted antibody/drug conjugate, and there’s 
been some good results with that—a couple of groups at Sloan-Kettering, a couple of groups at City of Hope in California. 
And then, here at the ASH conference, we saw perhaps an even more elegant approach trying to combine that 
antibody/drug conjugate brentuximab vedotin with another great therapy we haven’t talked much about yet, another 
immunotherapy called an anti-PD1 antibody. 
 
It really mobilizes the patient’s immune system to kill their own tumor cells, and a combination of those two has already 
been pretty effective for what we call third-line or fourth-line therapy, but a group has been trying to bring that into the 
second-line therapy to maybe be able to avoid some of that chemotherapy for the relapsed and refractory patients. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
So, would that be a maintenance therapy at that point? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, there are different approaches to it, but this group has mostly tried to use that at what we call “bridge to autologous 
stem cell transplant.” If the patients respond well and if they go into a partial or complete remission, they can go on to 



autologous stem cell transplant from there so that you’re able avoid some chemotherapy and get a very different way of 
killing those lymphomas. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, we’re talking about the immune system. How can we activate your immune system to target the cancer we missed the 
first time? So, Andy, in other hematologic malignancies, we’ve been talking about CAR T cell therapy—chimeric antigen 
receptor T cell therapy—taking your T cells, putting them in the lab, making them real strong, Hamburger Helper, attaching 
a virus to target the… 
 
Dr. Evans  
…I like to say more Legos to get—it sounds a little more sophisticated compared to Hamburger Helper. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
It’s a little cleaner. 
 
Dr. Evans  
I am a little hungry right now. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
For the people who didn’t—where the initial therapy that could be curative didn’t work out for them, is there testing going 
on in CAR Ts for Hodgkin, and could that offer some way to activate their immune system to fight the cancer? 
 
Dr. Evans  
The quick answer is yes, it has been. In fact, there was a presentation literally an hour ago that was just presented at the 
conference center looking at—so, it’s a different target. What’s been put forward so far FDA-approved are the CD19, 
which are on B cells, and so, that—Hodgkin lymphoma is a B cell lymphoma, but it’s an interesting thing of—and, by the way, 
we called this Hodgkin disease for over 150 years because we didn’t know until the 1990s it came from a B lymphocyte. 
We thought it could have been a virus or infection. 
 
And, it’s interesting—it’s a B cell, but it almost intentionally down-regulates a lot of its B cell markers, so you don’t see it. It 
is a B cell marker, but what it does express is CD30. So, that is an antigen that’s typically on T cells – 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
And monoclonal antibodies. 
 
Dr. Evans  
Well, that brentuximab vedotin that Dr. Brody alluded to earlier is an anti-ADC to CD30. Okay, so, that’s good for an 
antibody/drug conjugate, but for CAR T, it’s actually a little bit more complex because that CD30 that I just mentioned is 
on normal T cells, and so, there’s some interesting aspects that I think can be navigated of if you’re putting an antibody on 
that T cell and reinjecting it, the issues you’re concerned about—obviously, you’d hope it all goes to the Hodgkin’s, but 
there’s a chance it could go after itself. It’s called fratricide. You don’t want the CAR T to go after itself, and certainly, you 
don’t want the CAR T to go after normal cells and get T cell aplasia. 
 
So, those have been some theoretical concerns. I would say it’s a little farther behind—the B cell methodology—but it’s 
definitely there, and I would say it’s early, but promising. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
So, these are not supposed to be a suicide mission. 
 
Dr. Evans  
You do not want it, yeah. You want it to go after the right cells. Hopefully, they’ll be able to work through that. I think so. 
 

 



 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, this whole idea of immunotherapy—can we somehow stimulate your immune system to turn against the cancer without 
hurting the healthy cells, which we worry about with chemotherapy over many years—is it hitting healthy cells and causing 
side effects or DNA damage down the road? So, when I talk to so many people in cancer research, they say this is the name 
of the game if we can get there. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
This is the name of the game already for some cancers, and luckily, Hodgkin’s is the poster child of success for another 
immunotherapy. So, the CAR T cells have been a huge advance, mostly in non-Hodgkin’s lymphoma, and they’re just 
getting started in Hodgkin’s lymphoma, not as far ahead. 
 
But, another type of immunotherapy—we give it a few names—we can call it “checkpoint blockade,” and this was the 
subject of the 2018 Nobel prize. This is what was awarded for teams that discovered one type of checkpoint blockade we 
call CTLA-4 blockade and another type we call PD-1 blockade. And, this PD-1 blockade—PD-1 is a brake pedal on our own 
immune cells, and that brake pedal stops those immune cells from killing cancer cells, so all we do is we cut the brake line. 
 
We put an antibody that blocks that brake pedal. These are called anti-PD-1 antibodies, and these anti-PD-1 antibodies 
are the biggest story in all of oncology because they’re very effective in a number of cancers—melanoma, kidney cancer, 
lung cancer, bladder cancer, a few others—but they are more effective in Hodgkin’s lymphoma than any other cancer we’ve 
ever looked at. 
 
Just to give you an example, in lung cancer—this is huge progress for lung cancer—they have 20-25 percent response rates, 
these anti-PD-1 antibodies. In Hodgkin’s lymphoma, 65-70 percent response rates, and these are for people for whom the 
standard chemotherapy and even the standard autologous transplant has been ineffective. So, this immunotherapy is a 
huge piece of progress in the past few years. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, some people in the last year or two have seen these TV ads for lung cancer, which are really folks referring to this sort 
of checkpoint inhibitor approach. So, what you’re saying is what they’ve been having success with for some people for lung 
cancer and melanoma could pay off for Hodgkin’s. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Already paying off today, and then, the big question is—again, they are now FDA-approved for Hodgkin’s lymphoma and 
the third line of therapy after chemotherapy and maybe the transplant hasn’t worked. So, the question is how can we bring 
these from third-line treatment maybe to second-line and possibly even to front-line treatment? 
 
Dr. Evans: 
And, it is going front-line. I guess I could announce it. Our new North American clinical trial in the United States is not open 
yet. It’s called S-1826. It’s going to be led by SWOG. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
“SWOG”? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Southwestern Oncology Group. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Ah, thank you. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
It’s a medical cooperative. 
 

 



Dr. Evans:  
Too many acronyms, sorry. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
You thought it was a person named “SWOG”? 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Maybe. Who is this guy? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
That does sound like a pretty good nickname. I’m gonna start calling you “SWOG.” Call me “ECOG.” So, really, it’s a big 
effort. It’s led by that cooperative group, and it’s going to look at a checkpoint front-line, nivolumab, combined with AVD. 
There hasn’t been a huge experience, but it’s really gone fast, but I think the momentum is there. 
 
The standard arm—it was a lot of debate about that, actually—is going to be the Echelon 1 brentuximab vedotin AVD arm, 
but it’s going to be not only a large study, it’s going to be all of North America—so, U.S., Canada—and the Children’s 
Oncology Group, believe it or not, is going to participate on that, so, all the way down to age 12. I can’t say it’s an all-age 
study, but one of the first times we’ve actually collaborated together, which we’re doing more of, because whether you’re 
Hodgkin’s in a 16-year-old or 25-year-old, one might be treated by a pediatrician and another by an adult oncologist, but 
we face the same issues. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Well, you’re still in that first grouping. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So now, let’s talk about as parents or as adult children, Esther, how do we – 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Well, before we go there, I have one other technical question. What about genetic testing? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Oh, right. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
So, we’ve talked about that on some of the other leukemias and lymphomas. Where does that fit in the initial diagnosis, and 
then deciding on treatment? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
What’s your genomic version of Hodgkin’s, or does it matter? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
It’s there. Go ahead, Josh. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, we have a lot of understanding of the genomics of Hodgkin’s lymphoma. I’ll mention first that those studies have been 
trickier because there’s one very interesting, weird thing about Hodgkin’s lymphoma. If you look at a tumor of Hodgkin’s 
lymphoma, the Hodgkin’s lymphoma cell itself is sort of a 1-in-1,000 cell. Most cancers—if you look at lung cancer, it’s 
mostly lung cancer. If you look in these tumors—and, this is why the diagnosis can sometimes be difficult, because you have 
to look very closely, you have to look at the 999 cells that are not the actual cancer cell, and then find this crucial cell we 
call a “Reed-Sternberg cell,” the actual Hodgkin’s lymphoma cell.  
 
So, those studies of the genomics have been a little difficult because we first had to learn how to dissect out that one cell to 
do the genomic studies, but in the past few years, a few groups have done this with great success. There are a lot of things 
known about the genomics. I’ll just mention one thing that’s relevant to the therapies. There are changes in one of the 



chromosomes—so, we have 23 mom chromosomes, 23 dad chromosomes, and these cancer cells—one of their 
chromosomes can undergo changes. 
 
In Hodgkin’s lymphoma, frequently, the ninth chromosome in a little part at the short end of the ninth we call 9p1—part of 
that chromosome can undergo either amplifications—you get more copies of it—or translocations—that chromosome 
moves over to another chromosome—and the result of that is we get more of a couple of these things we mentioned 
before: The checkpoint blockade ligands, the things that turn off the immune cells—so, these are things called PD-L1, PD-
L2, and these 9p1 amplifications cause the immune system to be quiet and not attack the cancer cell. That’s why the 
checkpoint blockade can be so effective. 
 
So, it’s a known feature, but it’s not that we so much use that information to decide which therapy is best for which patient 
because so many people have it and it probably wouldn’t be worth checking for on every person. Most people do have 
those things, and we probably wouldn’t know how to treat them differently—yet, anyway. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
That’s what I wanted to get to. So, if Esther’s the mom, I’m the dad, or it’s our parents or grandparents, not our children, 
should we be saying, “Hey, are you doing this test?” It sounds like the genomic test is not so critical. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
It’s different than in other... 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
…so, what should we be advocating for or what question should we be asking, Andrew, so that we—so, what you’ve been 
seeing at the convention center next door or even clinical trial opportunities are brought to bear for our loved one? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
Right now, in the otherwise healthy patient, there isn’t a screening test—and, I wouldn’t raise an alarm, so to speak, and in 
terms of that. Certainly, as Dr. Brody had mentioned at the beginning, if there is a persistent lymph node that isn’t going 
away or unusual symptoms like those B symptoms, that should be worked up, but other than that, there aren’t a lot of 
prevention or screening tests right now for Hodgkin’s. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Okay. But, then again, now we want to get the benefit of these changes in the alphabet soup of treatments you’re using. So, 
how do we know and what should we – 
 
Dr. Evans:  
Once you’re diagnosed, you mean? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Once you’re diagnosed, what about a treatment plan? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
Sure, yeah. And, I would say there are very common themes, and common treatments, and platforms, and all of that, but I 
really—and, I think Dr. Brody feels the same way—it’s not one size fits all. You have a body of data, and whether it falls into 
any of the groups we talked about—early-stage, advanced-stage, relapsed—certainly, there are more-common-than-not 
treatment platforms, but of course, you try to individualize it. We don’t quite yet incorporate genetic, but obviously, how 
old the patient is, any comorbidities, and their preference. 
 
You can be more aggressive than not aggressive, you could try to be less aggressive than more aggressive, more targeted, 
and I think it’s really that discussion with the patient, whether young or old, and say, “Here’s the more common platform, 
and here’s Option 1, but here might be Option 1b as well,” and really help try to choose the pros and the cons between that. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
It sounds like that dialogue is critical. 



 
Dr. Evans: 
The only thing I’ll mention is where it gets a little tricky or really just kind of encompasses the discussion is especially for 
younger patients who are newly diagnosed because when you have that cure rate that’s north of 90 percent, we obviously 
hope they’re gonna live another 50-60 years, and there’s something we call late effects. Whether it’s radiation or even 
chemotherapy, we know there are, unfortunately, side effects that can happen later in life—20-30 years later, whether a 
second cancer, heart disease, et cetera. And so, we think about that, we talk about that, we incorporate that into the 
decision-making. 
 
Andrew Schorr: 
I have questions, but first of all, for younger patients, what about fertility? So, is fertility a discussion and a concern with 
some of your traditional approaches, anyway? 
 
Dr. Evans: 
Oh, it is. Thankfully, with the most common platform that Dr. Brody mentioned—ABVD—it’s very low. I don’t know if it’s 
zero, but it’s probably single digits. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Fertility problems are very low. 
 
Dr. Evans: 
Fertility problems are very low, yeah, in terms of becoming infertile from the treatment, but you still have the discussion 
because for a 21-year-old, two percent might be enough, and you wanna have that discussion about it. Now, when it’s a 
relapse and transplant, that goes much higher in terms of infertility, so we’ll think about how to approach that, whether a 
man or a woman, the different ways to help with that. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
What about with the new treatments, though, that you’re talking about? Are those lower risk of infertility? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
So, with the newer combination we mentioned that got studied in the front-line setting, we have evidence that people still 
have good fertility afterwards. We don’t have enough long-term data to say it as thoroughly as we can say it for the ABVD, 
but I will say this: As Andy said, the real risk to fertility is people have to go to second-line therapies if the first line doesn’t 
work, to the autologous bone marrow transplant. There’s a real fertility problem with those later therapies, those more 
aggressive therapies. 
 
So, if we can just avoid those later therapies by giving better first-line therapy, that would be a huge benefit and another 
reason to do those better first-line therapies. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, a few years ago, we did a video discussion with some younger patients who needed second-line treatment. The first-line 
had not worked. And, about six months ago, I got a call from the parents of one of the women we’d featured some years 
ago, and she had developed flu-like symptoms, and was hospitalized, and unfortunately died. So, it was very tragic, and my 
question is for this younger person, who maybe had a lot of treatment, as they go on later in their life, are there certain 
things they need to be mindful of in their survivorship plan and their discussion with their doctors? Because maybe their 
immune system had been damaged in some way different from the person who’d not had that. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Sure. So, survivorship is a crucial world in all of oncology, perhaps even more in Hodgkin’s lymphoma where we have all 
these young patients who, God willing, will be living for 70-80 more years, so survivorship is an even bigger issue for these 
patients. So, there are some absolutely important issues. Andy alluded to a couple of them with just a few examples. 
 
So, if patients receive radio therapy to their chest, which is a common area for Hodgkin’s when it’s early-stage disease, both 
men and women have this risk future of atherosclerotic coronary vessel heart disease, so, just being very rigorous about 



minimizing cardiac risk factors—aspirin, cholesterol therapy, whatever is needed to make their cardiac risk as low as 
possible. 
 
You think that’s mundane compared to cancer, but that is what Americans die from. I don’t wanna get in trouble with 
McDonald’s, but avoiding Big Macs, bacon, cigarettes, and other things we can do to keep our hearts healthy—those are all 
crucial parts of survivorship for Hodgkin’s patients. Also, especially with young women, sometimes part of the breast can 
be in the radiotherapy field, so the risk of later breast cancers, as Andy alluded to, is a real thing. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
So, mammography, all those… 
 
Dr. Brody:  
…so, mammography… 
 
Dr. Evans: 
But, there are special recommendations. So, it usually depends who you look at. There are different recommendations. It’s 
not consistent across the board—different American Cancer Society, et cetera. Usually, eight years afterwards, you’ll want 
to think about it, and if it’s a younger patient, sometimes an MRI, and sometimes we’re not as good—we’re so much into 
diagnosing and treating. 
 
Thankfully, there are some survivorship experts and even survivorship clinics that are opening up, and we need more 
research there, but they do have somewhat decent guidelines, and it’s somewhat—again, based on the patient, the 
treatment, should you have an echocardiogram—And, you don’t wanna do it if you don’t have to, so we need better 
guidelines, but it is something we need to keep looking at. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
It seems like the whole idea of survivorship and managing being a survivor is just gonna be a bigger and bigger specialty. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
That’s what we sometimes call a good problem to have. As we cure more people, we have more survivors that we have to 
take care of. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, Dr. Brodyua, when you have parents like us with a 20-something sitting across from you, and the kid—I say the “kid,” 
but the young adult—they just wanna go for it, they wanna treat it, they wanna go on with their life, and the parents are 
worried sick with that first phase, hopefully, where it’s gonna—what do you tell them about the kid’s gonna be able to go on 
with their life? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
We sometimes have to give those parents a Valium and then address the fact that we have done, thankfully, so well and 
have made so much progress in lymphomas, especially as compared to other cancers. You shouldn’t just think, “Oh my God, 
cancer,” you should think about this specific cancer, where we’ve had a lot of success. 
 
Quite honestly, we have a trick we can sometimes do, which is we have so many survivors, many of them offer to volunteer 
to meet by email, by phone, or in person with some of those people just getting started on the journey, and it is such a 
consolation to see someone who’s a year out, their hair grew back, they resumed going to college or resumed their job, and 
they’re living a pretty normal life. So, just seeing it can be – 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
And, during this time with the younger person, will they—how will their life be disrupted, and for how long? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
I’ll give an answer; I’ll see if Andy agrees. For people that are in college full-time or working full-time, we can frequently 
keep these people in their normal life, but there’s usually some effect. Sometimes people will be working part-time, 



sometimes people will take a little time off of college or take some classes less than they’d otherwise planned. At the very 
least, when we finish this in what can be sometimes four or six months of therapy, they should be bouncing back to their 
life quite quickly, even if they’re not quite at 100 percent. 
 
Andrew Schorr: 
I always think of this story—I don’t know if you know him—there’s a fellow in Seattle who is a specialist, particularly for 
MPNs and other myeloid conditions, Bart Scott. In med school, he was diagnosed with Hodgkin’s. So, I think he took a year 
off, and he got through the treatment, and he went back to med school, and he’s been helping a lot of patients and has lived 
himself. 
 
Now, what about for the person who’s a little older or maybe needs that second treatment? What can they expect about 
how long they’re gonna be out of commission, if you will? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
It’s similar to younger patients. The hope is you really try to get it the first time because it’s not impossible to do an 
autologous transplant for relapsed older patients, but it does get a little harder. So, the platform tends to be similar. It’s the 
chemotherapy. Sometimes, we’ll not give the bleomycin (Blenoxane), because we’re worried about that. 
 
And then, we are trying to integrate that targeted therapy, the brentuximab vedotin. There’s some discussion—should it be 
given the same time or sequentially before and after? But, what I would say is it’s probably true for most older patients 
with lymphoma. It’s gonna be a little more impactful to how they operate their lives, but it’s still—it depends on the patient. 
If we have a really fit 65-year-old, I’ve had even older Hodgkin’s patients still work full-time. 
 
Now, maybe at a little reduced capacity—the treatment is usually once every two weeks, so it’s not a huge inconvenience 
from that standpoint, but it definitely impacts them a little more, and sometimes they’ll take some time off, but if you can 
get into remission, like Dr. Brody said, the immune system is amazing in our bodies. It does bounce back really quick. There 
certainly can be fatigue that can last a few months. It’s usually the last thing to recover in terms of the treatment. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
They say 65 is the new 64. 
 
Dr. Evans:  
It is. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Did you know that? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
I’m 68 that’s the new 67, thank you. So, this is not a common condition. So, somebody may be in the hinterland, if you will, 
not where you are by Rutgers, not where you are in Manhattan, but somewhere out there, so how can they make sure that 
their community doctor is well-informed or consulting with you? 
 
And, I know you have many in your medical group, Mt. Sinai, and may have outside clinics as well. So, can we rely on our 
community doctor giving you a call? Do we have to? 
 
Esther Schorr:  
Do we need to advocate? 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
He knows Yiddish. Should we utz him a little? What should we do? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
I don’t want the utzing, but… 
 



Andrew Schorr:  
…needle them. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
It’s a brand of pretzels as well. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
There you go. 
 
Dr. Evans:  
So, I would say yes to everything you just said, Andrew. It’s all important, and most community doctors—if not all—are 
fantastic, and they’re really smart, and they’re really good, but they’re also very busy, and like anything—we’re lucky. One 
hundred percent, day and night, we’re dedicated to lymphoma, so like anything, it’s easier to keep up on the meetings and 
the cutting-edge stuff. It’s hard if it might only be two to five percent of your practice or less. You might only see a couple 
patients a year. But, what I would say is there’s—they have the resources. Now, they might not be as real-time as we’d like, 
like the NCCN guidelines, but at least that’s something to look at. 
 
And, I’m sure Dr. Brody is the same way—at least, for our health system or outside, open door, open email, open cell phone 
policy. If there’s a question, please contact. I’m happy to see the patient, happy to talk about it. You need that collaboration, 
I think, and it can always be better between us, but I think it’s in a good place. It can always be a little better. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
I think it’s very reasonable—if you’re gonna get treated in the community, you live four hours away from an academic 
center, you can meet those academic physicians once or twice, and they will say to you, “The approach that has been 
discussed with you by your community oncologist is absolutely reasonable, maybe it’s identical to what we would have 
done here, so continue with them, and you can check in with us at some intervals—every few months, every few year. You 
don’t have to be coming back and forth all that distance every time if the therapy would be the same otherwise.” 
 
Esther Schorr:  
So, some of these new protocols can be done at a community level? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
If it’s approved. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
A transplant might be a little more difficult. 
 
Dr. Evans:  
If it’s FDA-approved. It gets a little trickier with a clinical trial. You’ll sometimes have to be at that site. I forgot to mention—
I think it’s important to—I know you guys well know about how the foundations are a great resource. 
 
So, whether Lymphoma Research Foundation, Leukemia & Lymphoma Society, American Cancer Society have great 
resources, and sometimes can act as a liaison to the academic specialist, but Esther, what you said of patients being their 
own advocates: Absolutely, especially for Hodgkin’s. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
And, I wanna point out one other group for the younger patient. It was started by a friend of ours in New York, Matthew 
Zachary, called Stupid Cancer. So, traditionally, most cancers—not all; some are for kids—most of it—it’s often illnesses of 
aging, but here, you have Hodgkin’s, which also affects people in young adulthood, and they go to the clinic, maybe even 
your hospitals, and a lot of the people have gray hair. They don’t, and they say, “Well, what’s for us?” So, what Matthew did 
with Stupid Cancer was he formed an organization so particularly younger people—young adults can get together, and 
there are groups like that that I would… 
 

 



Esther Schorr:  
They talk online. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
…check on, check with, and also, on Patient Power, we have a whole channel related to Hodgkin’s, and we continue to 
interview experts and inspiring patients to help you. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
And, I’m gonna plug the Care Partner Center that we have. We have a lot of content now for caregivers and care partners, 
and especially in a situation like Hodgkin lymphoma, that’s another place to look at information and hear the stores of how 
people have coped. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Right. Your husband, your wife, you’re the parents, or you’re the adult children—it’s a place for you to go. So, look for that. 
So, just one last question I wanna understand. We’ve also done programs in acute leukemia, and there, it’s what I call a five-
alarm fire. You have to make decisions real fast. But, we’re talking about second opinions and consultation with academic 
specialists, so how much time do you have to make decisions, or is it like, “We gotta do something tomorrow”? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
I would say we have weeks. We don’t have months, but we usually have weeks. Every patient is different and has to be 
individualized, but most patients do not need emergent therapy. It’s very different from acute leukemias in that way, and 
because these are young people—these can be young people and we can be very worried about them, just seeing maybe 
one second opinion can be a great consolation, so we have time for that for most of these patients. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, take a deep breath. 
 
Dr. Brody:  
Absolutely. Get information—get all the information. Be your own advocate. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Okay. So, you gentlemen have been at this for a while. You’re our barometer for how things are going. You’ve just been at a 
major worldwide medical meeting. For the people watching, is this a pretty hopeful story now? 
 
Dr. Evans:  
Incredibly hopeful. Hopeful and exciting—absolutely. We’ve known, actually, for decades, as we talked about earlier, this is 
highly curable. 
 
So, we’re really at an inflection point where we can not only even push a little higher, but do it without really toxic therapy, 
especially chemotherapy/radiation. So, we have work to do, and it can’t be done—it’s not done overnight. We have to do 
clinical trials and have good hypotheses and all of that, but it’s a very exciting time. 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
Dr. Brody? 
 
Dr. Brody:  
We cannot ignore the progress. Forty years ago, my grandpa—my zadie’s sister got Hodgkin’s lymphoma. She died quickly. 
We did not have good therapies then. The change is short of miraculous. We have made so much progress, and even in 
these past few years, still making so much progress. We cure the majority of patients, and really, our goal now is to cure 
patients more elegantly with less tough therapy so that they can live a long, full, high-quality life. 
 
Esther Schorr:  
That is so encouraging. It really is. 

 



 
 
Andrew Schorr:  
So, whether you’re a parent, whether you’re an adult child, whether you’re a spouse, really a very positive story. So now, 
your job—given what you’ve heard—is make sure you’re asking the questions, creating with—getting together with the 
right healthcare team so for you or a loved one, you get the treatment that’s right for you. 
 
And, consider clinical trials because that is also how things move forward, and it may be that you could get tomorrow’s 
medicine today, so have that discussion as well. For Esther Schorr, Andrew Schorr, the Patient Power team, some 
wonderful doctors from Mt. Sinai and Rutgers, thank you both for being with us. I’m Andrew Schorr. Remember, 
knowledge can be the best medicine of all. 
 

Please remember the opinions expressed on Patient Power are not necessarily the views of our sponsors, contributors, 
partners or Patient Power. Our discussions are not a substitute for seeking medical advice or care from your own doctor. 
That’s how you’ll get care that’s most appropriate for you. 

 


